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JOINT RULES/FINANCE COMMITTEE ON 2012-212 AND 2012-213
MEETING MINUTES
May 2, 2012
5:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  
Rules Committee Members Bill Bishop (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Lori Boyer, Matt Schellenberg, Ray Holt and Clay Yarborough.  Excused: Johnny Gaffney
Finance Committee Members Bill Bishop (Acting Chair), Greg Anderson, John Crescimbeni and Clay Yarborough.  Excused: Richard Clark (Chair), Warren Jones (Vice Chair), Bill Gulliford
Also: Council Member Doyle Carter;  Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy and Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara, Steve Rohan, Peggy Sidman, Jason Gabriel  – Office of General Counsel; Ronnie Belton and Angela Moyer – Finance Department; Jessica Deal – Mayor’s Office; Paul Crawford and Jorina Jolly – Office of Economic Development; Phillip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union; David Chapman – Financial News and Daily Record; Dan Macdonald – ECA; Terry Lorrince – Downtown Vision Inc.; Jerry Mallot and Jack Haley – JAXUSA Partnership; Don Shea – Jacksonville Civic Council; Chris Warren and Chris Quinn – Chamber of Commerce; Tony Bates – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; Joe Andrews – TRUE Commission; Bob Rhodes
Meeting Convened: 5:07 p.m.
Rules Chairman Bill Bishop convened the meeting and announced that the Finance Committee would be losing a quorum at 6:30 p.m. so the meeting will adjourn at that time.  He stated that today’s meeting format would be to return to the start of the Council Auditor’s Office list of questions/concerns/amendments and allow council members to pose questions and make suggestions for the pages and sections already covered.  When the Q&A reaches the point where the Auditors left off at the last meeting, the Auditor’s presentation and council member Q&A will proceed simultaneously in the future.
Page and line number references from this point refer to Ordinance 2012-212.

Council Member Questions/Suggestions on pages 1-6 of Ordinance 2012-212
Yarborough: does City Council currently confirm the appointment of the Chief of Special Events?   Until the recent administrative reorganization it did, but after 2011-732-E it does not.

Crescimbeni: in 2012-212 on p. 4, lines 15-16, did the JEDC ever issue bonds?  No.  Cindy Laquidara indicated her agreement with deleting language relating to past JEDC bond issues since there were none.
Crescimbeni: on p. 5, line 5, he feels that language is needed to strengthen the OED’s monitoring efforts which have been a JEDC weakness.

Motion (Crescimbeni): amend to insert language requiring the OED to post its monitoring reports on its web site and to send those reports to the City Council on a quarterly basis – approved by both committees.
Anderson: he has talked to the administration and thinks that economic development monitoring and compliance may be moved to the CFO’s office.  Jessica Deal stated that some monitoring functions could go to the Finance Department and others to the Office of General Counsel, separated on the basis of financial reporting and contract compliance.  Cindy Laquidara stated that the OGC could not be involved in contract compliance monitoring on a regular basis.  They are available to assist a monitoring office or entity on a case-by-case basis should a particular contract question arise.
Crescimbeni: on p. 5, line 22, is “Sports and Entertainment Commission” the current name of that entity?

Motion (Crescimbeni): change the name “Sports and Entertainment Commission” to the correct current name of that entity - approved by both committees.
In response to a question from Mr. Crescimbeni about whether the Council Auditor’s Office could be the monitoring agency for economic development agreements, Council Auditor Kirk Sherman stated that his office cannot both monitor agreements and then subsequently audit them.  The Auditor’s Office should not be involved in the monitoring business for these agreements.
Boyer: has the JEDC ever passed a resolution concerning a bond issue, even if they weren’t the formal issuing agency?  Cindy Laquidara responded that the JEDC had done so, but has never had any independent power to issue bonds without ultimate approval by City Council.  Both bond counsel and issuing counsel would agree on that fact.

Boyer: on p. 5, line 15, what is the history of the City Council’s delegation of its Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA) and industrial development authority powers to other entities?  She understands that past ordinances very clearly delegated some CRA powers to the DDA (and subsequently to the JEDC) and specifically reserved some powers to the City Council.  Cindy Laquidara said that regardless of how it may have been done in the past, no CRA powers should have been exercised without City Council’s final approval.  In this proposal many functions are to be delegated to the Downtown Investment Authority, but City Council holds the ultimate authority as the CRA and cannot delegate that power unless it is pursuant to a very specific CRA development plan with specific management and spending authorizations.  Ms. Laquidara will prepare a white paper on the subject of CRAs, what they are, what is their purpose, what are their powers, and how those powers can be exercised and delegated.  

Paul Crawford, Acting Executive Director of the JEDC, explained that there are four CRAs in the city, Downtown Northside and Southside, the Jacksonville International Airport CRA, and the Moncrief/Soutel/Kings Road CRA.  Peggy Sidman noted that the ordinance proposes to assign management responsibility for the Downtown Northside and Southside CRAs to the DIA and responsibility for the JIA and Moncrief/Soutel/Kings Road CRAs to the Office of Economic Development.  Further discussion of the CRAs was deferred pending a review of Ms. Laquidara’s report.

Holt: on p. 5, line 18 with regard to managing the Cecil Commerce Center, is there anything in this ordinance that would change the current state of affairs regarding the JEDC’s responsibilities at Cecil Commerce or the management contract with Hillwood for Cecil?  Paul Crawford indicated that there is no proposed change to the current arrangements.
Boyer: on p. 5, line 8 with regard to the Enterprise Zone, is there a conflict between this language and the provisions of Ordinance Code sec. 501.113 regarding the City Council’s powers in the Enterprise Zone?  Who will operate the Enterprise Zone functions if this ordinance passes?  Cindy Laquidara will add Enterprise Zone issues to her CRA white paper.

Schellenberg: does the list that Jessica Deal of the Mayor’s Office provided to him earlier today of 13 private sector people who advised the Mayor on the economic development reorganization comprise the entire universe of private sector advisors on this project?  Ms. Deal indicated that there was a separate group from the list of 13 who advised on the Downtown Investment Authority legislation (2012-213).  In response to a question from Mr. Schellenberg about whether the work of either of these groups of private sector advisors was covered under the Government in the Sunshine law, Ms. Laquidara explained that they would only be covered to the extent that the Mayor of City Council formally appointed a committee of private sector individuals and charged them with producing a work product for the Mayor of Council’s use.  The Chamber of Commerce, JAXUSA Partnership, Jacksonville Civic Council and others who may have produced plans or suggestions about economic development on their own, outside of a formal charge by the Mayor or Council, are not subject to government in the sunshine regulations.
Yarborough: is the JEDC board covered by Government in the Sunshine?  Ms. Laquidara indicated that they are if two or more members of the board meet to discuss business that is then or could reasonably be foreseen to come before the board for action.  She would not comment on hypothetical meetings of JEDC board members who may or may not have been involved in meetings regarding this proposed legislation.  Jerry Mallot of the JAXUSA Partnership stated that he met with a large number of interested parties throughout the process of developing a series of proposals for the Mayor’s team regarding economic development policies and practices.  He had a core group of 10 or 12 people that he consulted numerous times and another 20 or 30 that had more sporadic input.  He was careful to avoid scheduling meetings at which more than one member of a public body were present so as to avoid any Sunshine Law implications.

Anderson: why is Public Parking located within the OED?  Paul Crawford indicated that it is because the division was moved to the JEDC’s jurisdiction in the last reorganization and this bill retains it in the economic development office.  Jerry Mallot stated that parking issues are the number one complaint about downtown and solving that problem, or perception of a problem, is a vital key to revitalizing downtown.  It was decided not to put Public Parking in the DIA because some of its functions (handicapped parking enforcement, school bus inspection) have county-wide implications and are not restricted to downtown.  It is possible that downtown-specific parking issues could be assigned to the DIA to be the lead agency.
Boyer: on p. 5, line 26, why is there no further discussion anywhere else in the bill of the Office of Public/Private Partnerships?  Every other entity in this section (EBO Office, Public Parking, Special Events) has another full section elsewhere in the ordinance that describes the office, its functions, division chief, etc.  Jessica Deal stated that the Office of Public/Private Partnerships currently consists of one person who is in the process of developing what the office can be and will do.  When she has a detailed proposal for what the office will be, that will be brought to Council for subsequent legislative action.

New section review
Item numbers from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout of 5.2.12 entitled “Council Auditor’s Office Bill 2012-212”.
10. Special Events direct marketing: CAO question – on p. 6, lines 23-26, should reference to the EDO Officer planning and marketing special events be coordinated with p. 8, lines 17-24 regarding the Special Events Office?  Steve Rohan indicated that there would be no problem with adding coordinating language.

11. Hospitality expenses: on pp. 6-7, lines 30-2, what are hospitality expenses?

Motion: on pp. on pp. 6-7, lines 30-2, require hospitality expenses to be specifically identified in the budget ordinance without transfer ability – approved by both committees.
12. Equal Business Opportunity Office: on p. 7, lines 9 and 23, is the word “Jacksonville” necessary in the title of the Economic Development Officer?
Motion: on p. 7, lines 9 and 23, delete “Jacksonville” in front of “Economic Development Officer” - approved by both committees.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked who is establishing the JSEB/MBE goals for the City.  Paul Crawford state that it is the EBO Office.  Cindy Laquidara said that the section on Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) is outdated and should be removed, having been replaced by the JSEB program.  That should be done separately from this bill so as not to confuse too many moving parts.  In response to a follow-up question about who sets the JSEB participation goals, Ms. Laquidara said that it is done by the EBO Office pursuant to Part 6 of Ordinance Code Chapter 126, the Procurement Code.  There is a difference between the City’s overall aspirational goals (set in Chapter 126) and the goals for each specific contract, which are set by the EBO Office and the user department by taking into account the availability of minority and female businesses available to provide the goods or services for that particular contract.
Council Member Crescimbeni questioned the ability of individual user departments to decide that the aspirational goal isn’t feasible and to lower the JSEB percentages for particular contracts.  If the goals are lowered for each individual contract, then how is the City ever going to reach the aspirational goals?  Ms. Laquidara said that the City user agencies have to document  their attempts to achieve the goals and document any deviation from the goals and the reason why.  She will do some further research and report back to Council Members Crescimbeni and Anderson on the subject.
Council Member Boyer suggested the need to better define “project” for purposes of the EBO office, including whether private jobs getting City funding have to follow EBO goals.  Ms. Laquidara stated that EBO is a very complex and technical area and the committees might not want to delve into that in this legislation.

Motion (Boyer): on p. 7, line 10, change “setting participation goals” to “implementing participation goals” – approved by both committees.

Meeting adjourned:  6:31 p.m.
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